THE CATHEDRAL CHURCH

OF

SAINT PETER

CHARLOTTETOWN P.E.I.

ANNUAL REPORT
FOR
THE YEAR ENDING DECEMBER 31

1994

A PRAYER FOR OUR MISSION AS CHRISTIANS

O Lord Jesus Christ, Son of God, Saviour of Mankind, as you did call your first disciples to fish for men, give us grace to launch out into the deep waters of human need and to let down the saving nets of compassion and concern. Send us out in your name with helping hand and healing word, and enable us by the power of your love to serve our fellow man. Hear us, Jesus, Master, Christ Eternal, whom we worship with the Father and the Holy Spirit, one God forever. Amen.

THE CATHEDRAL CHURCH OF ST. PETER CHARLOTTETOWN, PRINCE EDWARD ISLAND AGENDA FOR ANNUAL MEETING, 29th JANUARY, 1995

		PAGE
1. Opening Prayers and Memorials		n
2. Minutes of the Last Annual Meeting		2
3. Matters Arising		
4. Correspondence		
5. Reception of Reports	Fr. Harris	8
5.1 Rector's Report 5.2 Warden's Report	ri. Harris	O
a. Property	S. Bennie	11
b. Treasury	R. Francis	12
5.3 Auditor's Report	K. Winter	13
5.4 Financial Statements	TED WILLOW	10
a. Receipts and Expenses	F. Weatherby	14
b. Trust Accounts	R. Francis	18
c. Budget for 1995	R. Francis	20
d. Statement of Current &	110 11010	
Projected Assets & Liabilitie	s R. Francis	22
5.5 A.C.W. — Binney Report	M. Vessey	23
a. Treasurer's Report	L. Kays	24
5.6 A.C.W. — Inglis Branch Report	S. Shama	25
5.7 Altar Guild Report	D. Orton	26
a. Treasurer's Report	D. Acorn	26
5.8 Church School Report	R. Francis	27
5.9 Choir Report	A. Reesor	28
5.10 Cathedral Couriers' Report	C. Macmillan	29
5.11 Sidesmen's Report	N. Warren	29
5.12 Cathedral Monthly Report	P. Holland	30
	ys & F. Weatherby	31
5.14 Sacristan's Report	P. Kays, D. Kays	31
5.15 Mothers' Union Report	A. Carter	32
	Carter, Fr. Harris	32
• • •	onnolly, Fr. Harris	33
5.18 Charlottetown Christian	S. Stensch	
Council Report	L. MacLaren	35
5.19 Sleepy Hollow Chaplaincy Report	Fr. J. Smith	36
5.20 Community & Family Services Rep	port C. Armstrong	37
5.21 Cathedral Men's Association Repo		37
6. Vote of Thanks		
7. Elections		
Report of Nominating Committee		
7.1 Delegates to Synod		
7.2 Members of the Vestry		
7.3 DCS — Council & Assembly		
7.4 Delegates to The Charlotteto	own Christian	
Council		
7.5 Delegates to The Canadian		
7.6 Delegates to Community and		
7.7 Delegates to Christian Comm		
7.8 Delegates to Camp Kingston	Committee	

^{8.} Other Business9. Motion to Adjourn

ANNUAL MEETING ST. PETER'S CATHEDRAL, JANUARY 30th, 1994

The Annual Meeting for 1993 was held in the Cathedral Hall following Evensong and a Pot Luck Supper on the 30th day of January, 1994. There were 52 parishioners in attendance.

Father Harris opened the meeting following prayers, and remembering the faithful departed since our last Annual Meeting, namely:

James Lloyd Williams; Solomon Taweel; Winnifred Anne Bennie; Ruth Standish; Hugh Beverley Armstrong; Fredericka Edith Elaine Harris; Violet Jean MacLean; Alan Macmillan; Roseanne Stewart

Motion:

The minutes of the last Annual Meeting were approved. Moved by Nancy Warren, seconded by Charles MacKeen. Carried.

A vote of thanks was extended to the Ladies for a delicious supper. Thanks also to all the parishioners who contributed food for our supper.

REPORTS:

Rector:

Fr. Harris spoke on his report which is printed in the Annual Report Book. He thanked the various Committees, Groups, etc. for their assistance during the past year.

Motion:

Dr. Winter moved the adoption of the Rector's Report as printed in the Annual Report Book, seconded by Dr. Edgar MacDonald. Carried.

Mr. Cyril Armstrong asked if there was anything to report on an Assistant Priest for the summer months. Fr. Harris said nothing has been decided on whether we will have an Assistant Priest or a summer student to assist in the parish as has been the case in the past few years.

Property Warden's Report:

Stewart Bennie, Property Warden, reported that we MUST HAVE a new roof on the west side of the Cathedral. He said that it is in bad shape, and if nothing is done this coming year we can expect to see the roof leaking. He went on to explain the other work done to date. He also thanked Bruce and June MacKenzie for all the extra work they have carried out during the year. The extra work included things not normally expected of a Sexton or his wife.

Motion:

Stewart Bennie moved the adoption of his report, seconded by Dr. Edgar MacDonald. Carried.

Finance:

Rory Francis presented his financial report as printed in the Annual Report for discussion. Rory answered the various questions presented by the meeting.

Motion:

Rory Francis moved the adoption of his report; seconded by Dr. Reesor. Carried.

Motion:

Dr. Winter moved the adoption of the Auditor's Report, seconded by Dr. Carter. Carried.

Treasurer:

Fred Weatherby went over the various receipts and expenditures

for the past year. He answered the various questions presented.

Fred moved the adoption of his report, seconded by Mrs. Marjorie Motion:

Vessey. Carried.

Rory Francis moved the adoption of the Trust Accounts; Trust Accounts:

seconded by Brenda Large. Carried.

Assistant Priest

Fund:

Rory reported that we have \$55,172.00 in Accumulated Interest in

the Assistant Priest Fund.

On behalf of the Vestry, Rory Francis moved a motion, seconded Motion:

by Mrs. Holland, that we put this interest income into the Capital

Fund Account.

Amendment to the

Motion:

Mr. MacKeen moved that all accumulated interest in the Assistant Priest Fund account be placed into the Capital Fund until such

time as we obtain an Assistant Priest. Carried.

Rory Francis presented the proposed Budget for the coming year. Budget:

After a discussion the budget for 1994 was approved on a motion

by Rory; seconded by Dr. MacDonald. Carried.

Rory extended his thanks to all involved with the Financial Thanks:

Operation of the Cathedral.

Moved by Pat Rogers, seconded by Nancy Warren. Carried. ACW Binney Group:

moved by Betty MacKeen, seconded by Paula Connolly. Carried.

Report:

Inglis Group Report:

President's, Secretary's and Treasurer's Reports moved by Brenda

Large: Seconded by Edgar MacDonald. Carried.

Cathedral Men's

Binney Treasurer's

Association:

seconded by Dr. Karl Winter. Moved by Cyril Armstrong;

Carried.

Cathedral Men's Association Financial Report:

Moved by Cyril, seconded by Dr. Karl Winter. Carried

moved by Dorothy Orton, seconded by Betty Acorn. Carried. Altar Guild Report:

Fr. Harris said that he was most grateful to the Altar Guild for their untiring work. He said the Vestments, etc. are always needing cleaning, repairs, etc. and members of the Altar Guild perform these tasks faithfully throughout the year.

moved by Annie Carter, seconded by Phillipa Ploughman. Carried. Mothers' Union:

Rory Francis spoke briefly on the work of the Church School. Church School:

He thanked all the teachers, Fr. Harris, and family and friends of

the children attending the school.

Rory moved the adoption of the Church School Report; seconded

by Shirley Nichols. Carried.

Alan Reesor spoke briefly on this report. He then moved the Cathedral Choirs:

3

adoption of the report; seconded by Cyril Armstrong. Carried.

Cathedral Couriers:

Connie Macmillan thanked all those who worked so hard on the delivery of the Cathedral Monthly newsletters and she asked for continued help.

Connie Macmillan moved the Cathedral Couriers report, seconded by Dorothy Orton. Carried.

Sidesmen Report:

Nancy Warren spoke briefly on this report. She stressed the need for volunteers to act in this capacity. Nancy then moved the adoption of her report; seconded by Eugene Korrey. Carried.

Youth Group:

Annie Carter moved the adoption of this report, seconded by Brenda Large. Carried.

Cathedral Monthly:

Peggy Holland thanked all those involved in the preparations of the Cathedral Monthly. She asked for our comments and suggestions which could be placed in the Cathedral Monthly. She said a lot of work is involved in preparing the publication of the Cathedral Monthly. Mrs. Holland moved the adoption of this report, seconded by Mr. Paton. Carried.

Cemetery:

Paul Kays moved the adoption of the Cemetery Report, seconded by Stewart Bennie. Carried.

Sacristan Report:

Paul Kays moved the adoption of the Sacristan's Report, seconded by Stewart Bennie. Carried.

Camp Kingston:

Paula Connolly moved the adoption of the Camp report, seconded by Rory Francis. Carried.

Canadian Bible Society:

Cyril Armstrong moved the adoption of the Canadian Bible Society Report, seconded by Loran Fevens. Carried.

Community & Family Services Bureau:

Cyril Armstrong moved the adoption of the Community & Family Services Bureau Report (formerly called the Protestant Family Service Bureau Report); seconded by Loran Fevens. Carried.

Charlottetown Christian Council:

This report was moved by Susan Stensch, seconded by Lois MacLaren. Carried.

Christian Communications: Loran Fevens gave a brief report on the operation of the "Christian Communications". Loran moved the adoption of this report; seconded by Cyril. Carried.

Thanks to all Parish Organizations:

Rory Francis on behalf of Fr. Harris and the Vestry moved a vote of thanks to all the organizations within the parish for their excellent work during the year; seconded by Stewart Bennie. Carried.

Karl Winter expressed thanks and appreciation to the Epistle Readers.

125th Anniversary:

Ron Orton gave a report on what is being planned for our 125th anniversary celebrations. He said that a number of clergy from various parts of Canada have been invited to participate in our celebrations during 1994.

Building Fund Roof Donations:

The proposed board for recording donations for the "Roof Fund" was shown to us by Rory Francis at this point. Discussion followed concerning the best way of using this board. Several suggestions were proposed on whether the names of donors should be posted on the board or whether they should remain anonymous.

Motion:

Mrs. Anna Sherren moved; seconded by Ron Orton, that no names be placed on the board. A show of hands defeated this motion.

Taping:

A discussion took place on the possibility of taping (Video) the various services during 1994 at St. Peter's Cathedral. After discussing the idea the following motion was made.

Motion:

Moved by Mr. Ron Orton, seconded by Mr. Charles MacKeen, that the Annual Meeting go on record and approve the Video Taping of certain special services for 1994. This motion was carried.

Nominating Committee Report:

The Nominating Committee presented a list of names for consideration to the Annual Meeting.

Motion:

Dr. Winter moved the adoption of the Nominating Committee's names to the various positions vacant. This was seconded by Mrs. Walter Harris. Carried.

Mr. Orton moved that the nominations cease. This was seconded by Cyril Armstrong. Carried.

Memorials:

Mr. Armstrong spoke briefly on the placing of flowers in the funeral homes as tributes to the deceased members of a family. Speaking from experience, he suggested that memorials be placed within the Cathedral in lieu of flowers.

There being no further business the meeting adjourned on a motion of Brenda Large.

Edgar Acorn, Vestry Clerk & Envelope Secretary Peter W. Harris, Rector

MEMBERS OF VESTRY, JANUARY TO DECEMBER 1994

Term to January, 1995

Brooke Brady

Karl Winter

Donalda Winter

George Bassett

Term to January, 1996

Paul Kays

Edgar MacDonald

Gloria Jay

Rod Inness

Betty MacKeen

<u>Term to 1997</u>

Eddie Acorn

Stewart Bennie

Rory Francis

Alan Reesor

George Weatherby

plus Synod Delegates — Shirley Nichols — term to 1994; Peggy Holland — term to 1995; Craig MacDonald (Youth) — term to 1994

REPORT OF THE NOMINATING COMMITTEE 1994

The following are the recommendations of the Vestry's Nominating Committee for the positions and terms specified:

DIOCESAN SYNOD:

Shirley Nichols — term to January/96
Craig MacDonald (youth delegate) — term to January/95
Elizabeth Reagh (alternate) — term to January/95
Catherine Edward (alternate) — term to January/95
(Peggy Holland is currentily filling a term to January/95)

VESTRY:

Eddie Acorn — term to January/97 Stewart Bennie — term to January/97 Rory Francis — term to January/97 Alan Reesor — term to January/97 George Weatherby — term to January/97

DIOCESAN CHURCH SOCIETY ASSEMBLY: All one year terms to January/95

Roger Carter (youth)
Karl Winter
Donalda Winter
Brenda Large
Chuck MacKeen
Susan Stensch
Lynn MacDonald

CHARLOTTETOWN CHRISTIAN COUNCIL: One year terms to January/95

Lois MacLaren Susan Stensch

CANADIAN BIBLE SOCIETY: One year terms to January/95

Elizabeth Reagh Cyril Armstrong

COMMUNITY & FAMILY SERVICES PEI:

BOARD — Cyril Armstrong (three year term to January/97)
AUXILIARY — Betty Acorn — one year term to January/95
— Nancy Warren — one year term to January/95

CHRISTIAN COMMUNICATIONS: One year terms to January/95

Loran Fevens Rory Francis

CAMP KINGSTON COMMITTEE: One year terms to January/95

Paula Connolly Carrie Costain

The statistics for the Cathedral family are as follows:

a delegan manish mailing		Mothers' Union Vespers	3
Number of entries on parish mailing	376	Christian Council Service	9
list (families and individuals)	199	Ante-communion	3
Single names on the list Families on the list	177	Epiphany Crib Service	1
Total number of souls	676	Vespers of the Dead	1
Pastoral visits	385	Requiem Masses	8
Easter Octave communicants	446	(Funeral Mass 4)	
Christmas Octave communicants	424	(At cemetery 1)	
	312	(All Souls Day 2)	
Matins	358	(Other 1)	
Evensong	467	Burial Office	6
Holy Eucharist	701	Burials (Committals)	10
(including French Mass 44)		Number Baptized	14
Holy Communion for the Sick: Celebrations of Eucharist	23	Number Confirmed	12
Reserved Sacrament	24	Weddings	8
Total sick & shut-in communicants	114	Nuptial Mass	0
Advent Carol service	1	Prayers after Childbirth	1
	1	Tenebrae	3
Blessing of the Crib	13	Seder Meal	1
Confessions Benediction of the Blessed Sacrament	3	Good Friday Solemn Liturgy	1
	3	Liturgy of Jesus Christ in the	
Festal Evensongs Imposition of Ashes	2	Church Expectant	1
Litany in Procession	1	Stations of the Cross	5
Easter Vigil	1	Penitential Service (Ash Wed.)	1
Blessing of Palms	2	Lenten Prose in Procession	1
Holy Unction (Anointing of sick)	4	Blessing of Pets	1
Healing Service*	1	Antiochian Orthodox Liturgy	7
*At the Healing Service 15 people	-	Hymn Sing Service	1
approx. received unction (anointing)		Dedication of Chapel as National	
Quiet Day	2	Historic Site	1
Advent Prose in Procession	2	Service for Young People	2
Mothering Sunday Service	1	Service for All Hallows	1
Candlemas Ceremonies	1	Blessing of a motor vehicle	2
Ecumenical Services	4	Teaching Mission Services	1
negmentoar Services	_		

Total Number of public services (not counting funerals & weddings)

1177

Included in the Holy Eucharist were the following special services:

125th Anniversary Service 1
Fr. Hodgson Sunday 1
Canon Simpson Sunday 1
Canon Malone Sunday 1

RECTOR'S REPORT FOR 1994

Dear Friends, and members of St. Peter's Cathedral Family:

Our 125th Anniversary Year, 1994, has come and gone, and what a special and memorable year it was! It was a year which, I trust, will long be remembered. Highlights of the year included the following: The Revid George Hodgson Sunday on March 6, when the Holy Eucharist was celebrated as it might have been in Fr. Hodgson's time; the Anniversary Year Hymn-Sing on Sunday, April 24; the Ascension Day Latin High Mass on May 12; the Anniversary Year Service itself on Sunday, June 12, with Archbishop Nutter as Guest Preacher; the Patronal Festival High Mass on June 29 with Bishop Anthony Burton as celebrant and preacher; the Rev'd Canon James Simpson Sunday on July 24 including the dedication of All Souls' Chapel as a National Historic Site that afternoon; the Rev'd Canon E.M. Malone Sunday on Oct. 30; the Parish Mission with Archbishop Nutter Nov. 6-9; and the Annual High Tea in a Victorian style on Nov. 23. In addition, two former Rectors were invited to preach at the 11 o'clock service, the Rev'd Canon Gerald Mossatt on Sunday, Sept. 25, and the Rev'd Canon H.M.D. Westin twice, on Sunday, July 3 and on Sunday, Dec. 4.

I want to thank all those who worked so hard to make the Anniversary Year a success — especially Ron Orton for chairing both the Anniversary Year Committee and the committee that planned the parish mission, and Brenda Large for serving as Co-ordinator of special events. My thanks to all the members of the Anniversary Year Committee, and to Dr. Reesor and the choir for the extra time they took to prepare special music.

There are so many dedicated people who do so much for the life and work of this parish, and support me in my work as your parish priest. Besides thanking Dr. Reesor and the choir, I also want to express my thanks to the sacristan and servers, to the ladies of the Altar Guild, the Binney Group & the Inglis Group, to those who assist me with the Youth Group, and to those who serve on Vestry, especially the two Parish Wardens. I express thanks to Rory Francis, Janet Doiron and all Sunday School teachers for their dedicated service. My thanks also to our Sexton, Bruce MacKenzie, and to Office Secretary, Heather LePage. A special word of thanks to Peggy Holland and all the members of the Cathedral Monthly Committee, and to Connie Macmillan and all the Cathedral Couriers. Father Jacques Smith our Honorary Assistant, Canon Tuch, Father Westin, and my father Canon Walter Harris all who assist me in a variety of ways. I am most grateful to them. We are fortunate to have so many retired priests active in the life of our parish.

Each year in my report, I say a brief word about the financial situation of the parish. I am proud of our members for responding generously in difficult economic times. Counting the donations given towards the roof repairs, our members gave more in 1994 than in 1993. However, we were still below the budgeted amount hoped for in our total receipts, and the on-going (and ever increasing) accumulated deficit of the parish continues to be a concern. This situation should be given serious consideration in the near future.

<u>Confirmation.</u> Bishop James Allan (Assistant Bishop) visited St. Peter's Cathedral in early May and confirmed four adults: Michael Donovan, Frank Reid, Judy Reid, and Lily Anschutz. Then on Sunday, Oct.

16, we welcomed our Bishop, the Rt. Rev'd. Arthur Peters, for the Sacrament of Holy Confirmation. Eight young people were confirmed (James Arsenault, Matthew Chandler, Graeme Francis, Vicki MacEachern, Catherine Nicholson, Andrew Richardson, Lindsay West, and Timothy Woodside). This occasion also marked Bishop Peters' official visit with us for our Anniversary Year.

Summer Assistant. We were fortunate to have a student working as an assistant to the rector, for the four summer months of 1994. Craig O'Brien, a graduate of King's College, Halifax, whose home is in Fredericton, assisted with the many Sunday and week-day services, worked with the Youth Group and other parish organizations, visited in Nursing Homes, and visited approximately 100 homes in the parish. I recommend that, if possible, we continue to have a summer student. It is a great help to me and to the parish, and is, I trust, a beneficial learning experience for the student involved.

Assistant Priest. The time is drawing nearer when we may be able to have an assistant priest. The figures in the financial reports show the total we now have in this fund and the amount of interest that accrued in 1994 (see p. 18). I thank parishioners for their continued generous donations to the Assistant Priest Fund, and encourage them to continue to support this fund.

Theological Conference. Parishioners are asked to note that we will be hosting the annual Atlantic Theological Conference in 1995. It is not our turn to do so, but for various reasons the Conference could not be held in Halifax this year, so St. Peter's Cathedral is happy to have the Conference take place here. (Topic: "The Idea of the Church in Historical Development"). The dates are June 26-29. The Conference will therefore coincide with, and be a part of, the observance of our Patronal Festival.

Conclusion. These are difficult and challenging times for the Christian Church and for the part of it to which we belong. May St. Peter's Cathedral continue to be faithful to those Christian and Catholic principles on which the parish was founded 126 years ago, and may God bless us as we seek to discern his will — in the words of the Collect for the First Sunday after Epiphany "that we may both perceive and know what things we ought to do, and also may have grace and power faithfully to fulfil the same, through Jesus Christ our Lord. Amen.".

May God's blessing be upon us throughout the year 1995.

Father Peter Harris, Parish Priest & Rector.

Peter W. Harris

PROPERTY WARDEN'S REPORT

<u> 1994</u>

The Property Warden's Report, when dealing with a 125 year old property, is usually a recitation of the many things that need to be done and the lack of money to do them. In this respect 1994 was no different from previous years, however it was different in how the major project for the year was carried out. The west side of the church roof was in very poor condition (leaking) and needed replacement. Rod Inness created a fund raising idea to finance the roof's replacement and the church members supported the resulting project enthusiastically. As a result over \$8,600 was raised and the west side of the church roof was replaced. An unexpected result of the project was that \$3,100 was left over, to be used when the east side of the roof is replaced.

Water problems in the church basement (Church school area) have been a long standing problem. Bruce MacKenzie installed a third sump pump in one of the class rooms along with other works to direct water to the sump. While it may be too early to claim the water problem solved it appears to have improved the situation significantly.

Renovations to one of the rectory bathrooms was completed with the installation of new cabinetwork, sink taps and flooring. The remaining flower gardens at the rectory were re-planted.

As a result of the tight money situation (the roof being an exception) most projects are being carried out by our sexton with help from Rod Inness on occasion.

In 1995 work will have to be done on the rectory garage before further frost damage occurs. It is hoped that the north wall of the Hall will be repainted this summer.

While the maintenance work on the church properties will be somewhat restricted due to financial conditions there are some serious problems facing us in the future i.e. brickwork on the church east wall needs attention, various sections of the brickwork on the tower require repointing, the church driveway is in need of re-paving and the east side of the church roof will have to be replaced in a year or two.

The most consistent feature of these reports has been the support and diligence of our Sexton, Bruce MacKenzie and his wife, June in keeping the church and the surrounding property looking attractive. The second and equally important feature has been the financial support received from the Women's groups. A third feature has been Rod Inness and his skills which have been a tremendous asset to St. Peter's.

Stewart Bennie, Property Warden

TREASURY WARDEN'S REPORT

On behalf of the Vestry of St. Peter's Cathedral, I am pleased to present the statements of revenue, expenditures and trust accounts for 1994, along with the proposed budget for 1995.

Envelope givings dropped slightly in 1994, although some late receipts (early in 1995) would suggest that there is very little change. Another very positive note is the receipt of \$8700 in donations to our Building Fund for the Cathedral Roof project, so that overall our parishioners' provided excellent support in 1994, in a year when many organizations' saw large reductions in charitable donations.

Revenue was approximately \$23,000 less than budgeted for two reasons. Our envelope givings, while stable with 1993, were below the budget target by \$16,000. Secondly, we set aside at year end an Organ Reserve of \$7500 which was an unspent Budget item in 1994, and a Roof Reserve of \$3100 which represents the roof project donations which were not needed in 1994 and will be held until further roof maintenance is required. Our expenditures were also less than budgeted, primarily in Cathedral maintenance, organ expenditures, and our Allotment to Synod which was in arrears at year end by \$11,600. Overall our 1994 deficit was \$7500, resulting in an accumulated cash deficit of \$36,000 and Allotment arrears of \$24,000 (page 22).

The Trust Fund Account Statement is printed on page 18. Trust Fund Income of \$10,100 was transferred to Current Account in 1994. Donations to the Assistant Priest Fund were \$10,143 in 1994. Previously accumulated income from the Assistant Priest Fund of \$55,172 was capitalized in 1994 and \$20,900 in additional income was received bringing the total assets in the Assistant Priest Fund at year end to \$270,941.

The proposed budget for 1995 includes envelope givings of \$150,000 and a deficit for the year of \$4,500. The Organ Reserve will be used for major organ improvements in 1995. Allotment of \$28,100 is budgeted to be paid in full. It is not positive to forecast another deficit in 1995 and obviously an increase in givings above budget would be welcome. And extra \$1 per week from each of our current givers would raise over \$9000!

I would like to thank our Cathedral Finance Committee — Paul Kays, Peggy Holland, Brooke Brady, and Eddie Acorn for their counsel this year. Thank you also to our Treasurer Fred Weatherby who does a very professional job for us, and finally, thanks to Dr. Karl Winter for again auditing our books of account for 1994.

Rory Francis. Treasury Warden.

AUDITOR'S REPORT

Having examined the records and books pertaining to the receipts, expenditures, bank accounts, and trust funds of the Cathedral Church of Saint Peter for the year ending December 31, 1994, it is my opinion that the accompanying statements correctly present the financial transactions for the year.

Dr. Karl Winter,

Auditor

ST. PETER'S CATHEDRAL ANNUAL STATEMENT OF RECEIPTS AND EXPENDITURES For the year ended December 31, 1994

TOTAL

		1994	1993
Offerings & Miscellaneous			
Envelopes	\$140,069.00		\$143,500.00
Open Offerings	\$3,352.88		\$3,407.92
15 Rochford Square	\$6,600.00		\$7,200.00
P.S.T. Refund	\$1,254.83		\$433.52
G.S.T. Refund	\$1,856.33		\$2,029.23
Sunday School	\$179.39		\$ 167.20
Binney Group	\$0.00		\$5,000.00
Coin Collection	\$0.00		\$1,000.00
Hall Donation	\$1,025.10		\$721.75
Cathedral Monthly	\$934.00		\$0.00
Tour Guide	\$1,000.00	\$156,271.53	\$0.00
Trust Funds	\$10,100.00	\$10,100.00	\$17,426.00
Building Fund Donations	\$8,664.00	\$8,664.00	\$1,955.00
Designated Funds			
Assistant Priest Fund	\$10,143.00		\$8,575.00
Organ Fund	\$6,729.00		\$4,420.00
St. Monica's Home, Jamaica	\$2,227.00		\$3,462.00
Diocese of Kumasi, Ghana	\$1,121.00		\$1,333.00
Bishop Tucker Theological College	\$45.00		\$0.00
Cemetery	\$1,704.67		\$1,849.92
Camp Kingston	\$108.25		\$0.00
Food Bank	\$600.00		\$596.00
Diocesan Times	\$52.00		\$110.00
Primate's World Relief	\$370.00	\$23,099.92	\$260.00
RECEIPTS		\$198,135.45	\$203,446.54
	-		

ST. PETER'S CATHEDRAL ANNUAL STATEMENT OF RECEIPTS AND EXPENDITURES

For the year ended December 31, 1994

To the year chied December 51, 1991		1994	1993
EXPENDITURES			
Operating Expenses	AA #4 4 4 A		A 2 0 5 0 26
Advertising	\$3,514.10		\$3,072.26
Allotment to Synod	\$22,500.00		\$29,988.00
Bank Service Charges	\$398.24		\$439.73
Bank O/D Interest	\$1,480.70		\$1,445.00
Canada Pension Plan	\$1,105.00		\$1,067.16
CMHC	\$1,242.48		\$1,242.48
Cathedral Monthly	\$4,031.51		\$0.00
Cathedral Roof	\$5,206.68		\$0.00
DCS	\$1,548.77		\$1,320.80
Fuel-Rectory	\$2,614.08		\$2,646.37
Fuel-Energy Corp.	\$10,898.15		\$11,894.90
Lights-Cathedral	\$ 4,382.71		\$4,422.69
Lights-Rectory	\$877.73		\$926.73
Lights-11 Rochford Sq.	\$337.12		\$422.80
Insurance	\$3,997.00		\$3,955.00
Maintenance & Repairs - Cathedral	\$5,491.03		\$16,119.43
Maintenance & Repairs - Rectory	\$957.07		\$1,201.72
Maintenance & Repairs - Rochford Square	\$900.32		\$42.47
Maintenance & Repairs - Chapel	\$29.43		\$1,253.22
Organ	\$0.00		\$1,500.00
Postage	\$732.71		\$657.92
Stationery	\$7,646.70		\$8,679.92
Sundry Supplies	\$2,699.39		\$1,633.44
Sunday School Expenses	\$1,697.73		\$1,444.37
Property Taxes	\$3,831.95		\$3,471.41
Telephone-Cathedral	\$1,665.38		\$1,547.50
Telephone-Rectory	\$800.00		\$800.00
Telephone-Sexton	\$373.97		\$337.57
Tour Guide	\$1,632.00		\$0.00
U.I.C.	\$2,090.20		\$2,039.10
Wafers, Wine, Candles	\$1,728.66		\$2,439.78
Water-Cathedral	\$283.90		\$403.35
Water-Rectory	\$225.24		\$225.24
Water-11 Rochford Sq.	\$225.23		\$223.08
Water-15 Rochford Sq.	\$225.24		\$223.09
Workers Compensation	\$156.81	\$97,527.23	\$182.40

ST. PETER'S CATHEDRAL ANNUAL STATEMENT OF RECEIPTS AND EXPENDITURES

For the year ended December 31, 1994

		1994	1993
Donations			
Fr. Jacques Smith	\$1,000.00		\$1,000.00
Sisters of the Precious Blood	\$50.00		\$50.00
Canadian Bible Society	\$50.00		\$50.00
Community & Family Service Bureau	\$600.00		\$600.00
Mr. & Mrs. Bruce MacKenzie	\$500.00		\$500.00
Heather LePage	\$300.00		\$300.00
Fr. Peter Harris	\$1,200.00		\$1,200.00
Queens Co. Christian Communications	\$500.00		\$500.00
Kings Co. Anglican Parish	\$1,500.00		\$1,500.00
Camp Kingston	\$0.00		\$500.00
Christian Marriage Program	\$150.00		\$150.00
Canon Tuck	\$1,000.00		\$600.00
Fr. Harris Sr.	\$100.00		\$100.00
Fr. Robert Crouse	\$0.00		\$100.00
Rev. Gavin Dunbar	\$0.00		\$50.00
Archbishop Nutter	\$400.00		\$398.0
Theological Conference	\$0.00		\$1,000.0
Haynes Hubbard	\$0.00		\$200.0
Greg Shepherd	\$0.00		\$300.0
Gambia Association	\$100.00		\$0.0
St. George's Church - Halifax	\$2,500.00		\$0.0
Bishop Anthony Burton	\$550.00		\$0.0
Canon Moffatt	\$500.00		\$0.0
St. Peter Publications Inc.	\$500.00		\$0.0
Discretionary Fund	\$150.00	\$ 11,650.00	\$0.0
Salaries and Honoraria			
Fr. Harris	\$30,000.00		\$30,000.0
Travel Allowance	\$5,000.00		\$5,000.0
Parish Pension	\$5,100.00		\$5,064.0
Organist & Choirmaster	\$4,000.00		\$4,000.0
Sexton	\$18,600.00		\$18,600.0
Sexton-Pension	\$1,188.00		\$1,188.0
Treasurer	\$1,800.00		\$1,800.0
Vestry Clerk	\$1,600.00		\$1,600.0
Relief Organist	\$435.00		\$410.0
Secretary	\$6,500.00		\$6,500.0
Student Assistant	\$1,990.00	\$76,213.00	\$0.0
	16	· •	

ST. PETER'S CATHEDRAL ANNUAL STATEMENT OF RECEIPTS AND EXPENDITURES

For the year ended December 31, 1994

For the year ended December 31, 1994		1994	1993
Designated Funds			
Assistant Priest Fund	\$10,143.00		\$8,575.00
Bishop Tucker Theological College	\$45.00		\$0.00
Camp Kingston	\$108.25		\$0.00
Cemetery	\$1,704.67		\$1,849.92
Diocese of Kumasi, Ghana	\$1,121.00		\$1,333.00
Diocesan Times	\$52.00		\$110.00
Food Bank	\$600.00		\$596.00
Primate's World Relief Fund	\$370.00		\$260.00
St. Monica's Home, Jamaica	\$2,227.00	\$16,370.92	\$3,462.00
TOTAL EXPENDITURES		\$201,761.15	\$206,714.85

STATEMENT OF CASH RECONCILIATION as of December 31, 1994

2.000.01, 222.1	1994	1993
Cash Balance, Jan. 1, 1994	(\$28,454.79)	(\$25,186.48)
Add: Cash Receipts	\$198,135.45	\$203,446.54
Total Cash	\$169,680.66	\$178,260.06
Less: Total Expenditures	(\$201,761.15)	(\$206,714.85)
Cash Balance-December 31, 1993	(\$32,080.49)	(\$28,454.79)

STATEMENT OF BANK RECONCILIATION as of December 31, 1994

omoor 51, 155 .	1994	1993
Bank Statement Balance-Dec. 31, 1994	(\$24,791.17)	(\$29,002.87)
Plus: Outstanding Deposits	\$4,499.00	\$11,321.50
	(\$20,292.17)	(\$17,681.37)
Less: Outstanding Cheques	(\$11,788.32)	(\$10,773.42)
Cash Balance-Dec. 31, 1994	(\$32,080.49)	(\$28,454.79)

ST. PETER'S CATHEDRAL TRUST ACCOUNT STATEMENT - 1994

	OPENING ASSE	ETS	CLOSING ASSE	TS
TRUST ACCOUNT	AT PAR	CONTRIBUTIONS	AT PAR	INCOME
MEMORIAL FUND	\$32,026		\$32,026	\$2,700
HODGSON TRUST	\$20,600		\$20,600	\$1,800
MALONE TRUST	\$3,500		\$3,500	\$300
COTTON TRUST	\$7,750		\$7,750	\$700
INDIGENT FUND	\$5,000		\$5,000	\$400
MEMORIAL CHAPEL FUND	\$5,000		\$5,000	\$400
ASSISTANT PRIEST FUND	\$184,726	\$65,315	\$250,041	\$20,900
ASSISTANT PRIEST INCOME FUND	\$ 55,172	(\$55,172)	\$0	\$0
BRECKEN ENDOWMENT	\$64,400		\$64,400	\$5,400
CEMETERY ENDOWMENT	\$30,468	\$1,900	\$32,368	\$2,600
K. SAUNDERS ENDOWMENT	\$1,000		\$1,000	\$100
PAROCHIAL SCHOOL FUND	\$ 530		\$ 530	\$50
TANTON MEMORIAL FUND	\$858		\$858	\$80
RECAPITALIZED INCOME	\$2,745	\$ 1,450	\$ 4,195	\$230
TOTALS	\$413,775	\$13,493	\$427,268	\$35,660

TRUST FUND OPERATING ACCOUNT 1994 BANK STATEMEN

SOURCE OF FUNDS		
	Opening Balance	\$1,031
	Receipts: Donations to Trust Funds	\$12,043
	Interest From Investments	\$35,659
	Transfer Capital	\$2,000
	Interest on Account	\$11
		\$50,744
APPLICATION OF FU	INDS	
	Capital Invested	\$29,550
	Reverse Capital Transfer	\$2,000
	Recapitalized Interest	\$1,450
	Transfers to Current Account	\$10,100
	Transfers to Cemetery Account	\$2,400
	Transfers to Tanton Memorial	\$100
	Closing Balance	\$5,144
		\$50,744
	CEMETERY ENDOWMENT 1994 BAN	IK STATEMENT
SOURCE OF FUNDS	-	
	Opening Balance	\$3,628
	Investment Income	\$2,400
	Interest on Account	\$8_
		\$6,036
APPLICATION OF FU		84 505
	Transfer to Current Account	\$1,705
	Closing Balance	\$4,331
		\$6,036
	TANTON MEMORIAL 1994 BANK STA	ATEMENT
SOURCE OF FUNDS	- Onesiae Pelene	6 215
	Opening Balance Investment Income	\$315 \$100
	Investment income Donations	\$0
	Donations	\$415
APPLICATION OF FU	INDS	
	Cash Balance	\$4 15
		\$415

1995 BUDGET ST. PETER'S CATHEDRAL

REVENUE Envelopes \$156,000 \$140,100 \$150,000 Open \$3,500 \$3,400 \$3,500 Miscellaneous \$2,500 \$5,400 \$4,000 Building Fund \$10,000 \$8,700 \$2,000 Rent \$6,600 \$6,600 \$7,200
Envelopes \$156,000 \$140,100 \$150,000 Open \$3,500 \$3,400 \$3,500 Miscellaneous \$2,500 \$5,400 \$4,000 Building Fund \$10,000 \$8,700 \$2,000 Rent \$6,600 \$6,600 \$7,200
Open \$3,500 \$3,400 \$3,500 Miscellaneous \$2,500 \$5,400 \$4,000 Building Fund \$10,000 \$8,700 \$2,000 Rent \$6,600 \$6,600 \$7,200
Miscellaneous\$2,500\$5,400\$4,000Building Fund\$10,000\$8,700\$2,000Rent\$6,600\$6,600\$7,200
Building Fund \$10,000 \$8,700 \$2,000 Rent \$6,600 \$6,600 \$7,200
Rent \$6,600 \$6,600 \$7,200
Trust Fund Income \$11,300 \$10,100 \$10,000
Organ Fund \$4,000 \$6,700 \$4,000
Cathedral Monthly \$500 \$900 \$500
Organ Reserve \$0 (\$7,500) \$7,500
Roof Reserve \$0 (\$3,100) \$0
TOTAL REVENUE \$194,400 \$171,300 \$188,700
Less TOTAL EXPENSES \$201,300 \$178,800 \$193,200
BALANCE ('-DEFICIT) (\$6,900) (\$7,500) (\$4,500)
EXPENSES
Advertising \$3,500 \$3,500 \$3,500
Bank Charges \$400 \$400 \$400
Loan Interest \$1,500 \$1,500 \$1,600
Fuel - Cathedral, Chapel \$12,000 \$10,900 \$12,000
- Rectory \$2,500 \$2,600 \$2,600
Insurance \$4,000 \$4,000 \$4,000
Lights - Cathedral \$4,500 \$4,400 \$4,400
- Rectory \$1,000 \$900 \$900
-11 & 15 Rochford \$500 \$300 \$400
Maintenance - Cathedral, Chapel \$12,000 \$5,500 \$3,000
- Rectory \$2,000 \$1,000 \$5,000
-15 Rochford \$1,000 \$900 \$1,000
Postage \$800 \$700 \$800
Salaries - See Schedule 2 \$79,000 \$79,600 \$78,700
Sunday School \$1,500 \$1,700 \$1,500
Sundry & Response Campaign \$2,000 \$3,000 \$2,000
Taxes \$3,500 \$3,800 \$3,800
Telephone - Cathedral \$1,500 \$1,700 \$1,500
- Rectory \$800 \$800 \$800
- 15 Rochford \$300 \$400 \$300
Wafers, Wine, & Candles \$2,000 \$1,700 \$2,000

1995 BUDGET ST. PETER'S CATHEDRAL

Water - Cathedral	\$600	\$500	\$500
- Rectory & Rochford	\$600	\$500	\$500
Allotment - Synod	\$34,100	\$22,500	\$28,100
Allotment Arrears	\$ 0	\$0	\$0
D.C.S.	\$ 1,300	\$1,500	\$ 1,500
Organ	\$7,500	\$ 0	\$11,500
Donations	\$9,000	\$ 11,700	\$9,000
Mission Expenses	\$1,000	\$ 0	\$ 0
Printing, Stationery	\$6,500	\$7,600	\$ 6,500
Cathedral Monthly	\$3,000	\$4,000	\$4,000
Music	\$200	\$ 0	\$200
C.M.H.C. Mortgage	\$ 1,200	\$1,200	\$1,200
Loan Payments	\$ 0	\$0	\$0
TOTAL EXPENSES	\$201,300	\$178,800	\$193,200
Rector	\$30,000 \$5,000	\$30,000 \$5,000	\$30,000 \$5,000
SCHEDULE 2 SALARIES, HONORARIA, L IE		\$20,000	\$30,000
Travel Allowance	\$5,000	\$5,000	•
Pension Assessment	\$5,100	\$5,100	\$5,100
Sexton	\$18,600	\$18,600	\$18,600
Sexton Pension	\$1,200	\$1,200	\$1,200
Choir Master - Organist	\$4,000	\$4,000	\$4,000
Treasurer	\$ 2,000	\$ 1,800	\$2,000
Vestry Clerk	\$ 1,600	\$1,600	\$1,600
Relief Organist/Choir Director	\$600	\$400	\$600
Canada Pension Plan	\$ 1,200	\$1,100	\$1,200
Unemployment Ins.	\$2,500	\$2,100	\$2,200
Workmen's Compensation	\$200	\$200	\$200
Secretary	\$ 6,500	\$ 6,500	\$6,500
Assistant Priest (Relief)	\$500	\$2,000	\$500
TOTALS	\$79,000	\$79,600	\$78,700

ST. PETER'S CATHEDRAL STATEMENT OF CURRENT AND PROJECTED LIABILITIES

	Actual	Actual	Projected
	Dec. 31/93	Dec. 31/94	Dec. 31/95
Cash Deficit	(\$28,455.00)	(\$35,955.00)	(\$40,455.00)
Allotment Arrears (1990/1994)	(\$13,150.00)	(\$24,750.00)	(\$24,750.00)
Total Liabilities	(\$41,605.00)	(\$60,705.00)	(\$65,205.00)

ANGLICAN CHURCH WOMEN

The Binney Group

1994 held all of the regular challenges for Binney members, and some new ones which our members met with their usual willingness and generosity.

We held fourteen business meetings, with attendance ranging from twelve to nineteen people. On a trial basis we held some winter meetings in members' homes, which provided an enjoyable variety. At our September 15th meeting, we voted to try holding our meetings at 2 p.m. rather than 7:30 p.m. The change was well received and we invite comments by anyone who is affected.

Regular activities coordinated by Binney members were: Charlottetown Christian Council suppers; coffee hour following 11 a.m. services; Penitential Lunch; Holy Week Lunches; Seder Meal; Mammoth Fudge Sale, Pudding Factory and the High Tea.

Other activities included providing dinner for the annual meeting of the Bible Society on May 5th; special coffee hour celebration following the church's 125th Anniversary Service in June, and lunch following a Confirmation service. We were honoured to be requested by their families to provide refreshments following services on the death of two of our long-time parish members — Willie Shama and Elizabeth Armstrong.

Although it doesn't take much time to list Binney activities for the year, you can be assured that our members invest a major amount of time, energy and material in bringing our resources together and presenting them as we serve the Lord.

An indication of the fellowship we have enjoyed is that following our Corporate Communion at 8 a.m. on November 27th, twenty-one of us took "Smitty's" by storm and shared a fun breakfast together.

For the 1994 year our officers were:

President Acting Vice-President Secretary Treasurer Marjorie Vessey Nancy Warren Betty Acorn Lillian Kays

My personal thanks to all of those people who have been so supportive and helpful that it has made my year as President a rewarding and enjoyable commitment.

Respectfully submitted,

Mayoric Vessey

Marjorie Vessey

BINNEY GROUP — TREASURER'S REPORT JANUARY 1, 1994 — DECEMBER 31, 1994

Receipts		Expenses	
Bank Balance Dec. 31, 1993	\$3139.10	Outreach	\$ 51.98
Late sales 1993	77.04	Rev. Isaac Mukasa	100.00
Kitchen Rentals &		Haynes Hubbard	100.00
Receptions	560.00	Organ Fund	500.00
Binney Dues	31.00	Expenses for Luncheons	59.27
Seder Meal (Loss)	-108.18	Kitchen Supplies	129.50
Fudge Sale (net)	2236.93	Elizabeth's Garden	209.48
Can. Bible Society		Expenses- Church	
Luncheon (net)	296.95	Anniversary	311.17
Pudding Factory (net)	1368.13	Miscellaneous Expenses	71.50
High Tea (net)	3123.74	Roofing Fund	170.00
Bazaar Sales	642.90	Craig O'Brien	1000.00
Interest on Account	76.43	Church Guide	1000.00
		Assistance — Parish Members	107.35
		Cleaning Lady - Kitchen	50.00
		Upper Room Angels	104.00
		Pat and the Elephant	200.00
		Community & Family Service	
		of P.E.I.	200.00
		Meals on Wheels	100.00
		Alexandra Society	50.00
		Anderson House	100.00
		St. Monica's Home	150.00
		A.C.W. Diocesan Board	150.00
		Bishop's Discretionary Fund	100.00
		Gift - Sexton	300.00
		Rector's Discretionary Fund	400.00
		The Cathedral Monthly	100.00
		Episcopal Endowment Fund	50.00
		Island Hospice	100.00
		MacArthur's Appliances	470.80
		Service Charges	15.50
		Bank Balance,	
		Dec. 31, 1994	4993.49
TOTALS	\$11444.04	TOTALS	\$11444.04

Meantagy

Lillian Kays, Treasurer

ST. PETER'S CATHEDRAL INGLIS BRANCH ANNUAL REPORT, 1994

It has been five years since our branch regrouped. It has been a busy and wonderful year for all of us celebrating our 125th anniversary.

My executive; the late Lois Stewart, Vice President, who will be missed by all, Dalal Dow, Treasurer, and Amelia Jabbour, our secretary have been a pleasure to work with.

Our faithful members were there whenever there was a call, and extra ready for our 125th anniversary events.

At this time we would like to thank all the faithful parishioners who supported us in all our events. A special thanks to Bruce MacKenzie, who was always there to do kind deeds.

The executive will be the same this year. We hope to find a Vice President in the near future.

Respectfully submitted, Sadie Shama, President

SECRETARY'S REPORT - INGLIS GROUP

1994 has been an active year for all of us. On Feb. 13 we had a Chili Luncheon which proved to be very successful thanks to our faithful parishioners. Then on March 31 during Lent, we had a noon luncheon. May 22 we had a Spaghetti luncheon with approximately 90 people present. These luncheons were held at 12:30 after the 11 a.m. service. On May 6th the girls held a supper meeting at the Rector's home. On June 25th our annual Lebanese Takeout was held. We were asked to prepare the Pancake Breakfast for the Church School opening on September 25.

Brass cleaning at Easter and Christmas were also part of our duties. Special thanks to the ladies who polished the Eagle; and the two tall candle sticks. Also thanks to Bruce MacKenzie for setting up the brass in the kitchen and for putting it back for us. Fifteen pairs of mittens were sent from our branch to Mrs. Cooke. These will be sent to the northern children.

Get well cards and sympathy cards were sent to our church members.

Our members were also reminded to save their stamps, eye glasses, and to remember the food basket. A floral wreath was sent to the funeral of our late Vice president, Lois Stewart.

Respectfully submitted, Secretary, Amelia Jabbour

TREASURER'S REPORT - INGLIS GROUP

Roof Repair Fund	\$ 500.00
Summer Student Craig O'Brien	\$ 500.00
Prayer Partner	\$ 30.00
Deposit Box	\$ 34.78
125th Anniversary Wine	\$
Floral Wreath - late Lois Stewart	\$ 41.00

Respectfully Submitted, Dalal Dow, Treasurer

ALTAR GUILD REPORT

The Annual Corporate Communion of the Altar Guild took place in All Souls' Chapel on Saturday March 26th 1994. Once again Father Harris invited the members to the Rectory for the Annual Meeting, at which twelve members were present.

The 125th Anniversary Year has been an interesting one for the Altar Guild, as we were able to observe some of the changes which have taken place over the years in the Liturgy, the Vestments and the Sanctuary. This was possible on the Canon Simpson, Father Hodgson and Canon Malone Sundays.

A generous donation from the Estate of Frank Sumner Orford was gratefully acknowledged and appears in the financial statement. Since the Altar Guild is not a fund raising group all contributions, including donations for memorial flowers are much appreciated.

We were sorry to accept the resignation of a very dedicated and devout member, Philippa Ploughman. We appreciate all that she has done, and thank her for her years of service. We are happy to welcome Pauline Smith, the mother of one of the Altar Servers.

While Jean Bennie is unable to join the Guild at this time, she has laundered many fair linens over the past few years and for this we most sincerely thank her.

Once again my thanks go to the Altar Guild members for their dedication and support and to Father Harris for guiding us when necessary.

Respectfully submitted

Dorothy Orton

Dorothy Orton

President.

ST. PETER'S CATHEDRAL ALTAR GUILD TREASURER'S ANNUAL REPORT DEC. 31, 1993 — DEC. 31, 1994

Balance Dec. 31, 1993	\$ 174.72		
RECEIPTS		EXPENSES	
Rec. for flowers	1298.00	Cost of Flowers	\$1097.24
Donation from the estate of		Cassocks	108.34
Frank Orford	500.00	Cleaning Supplies	23.50
Int. on bequest investment	144.91	Bank Service Charge	17.10
Bank Int.	.33		
	\$2,117.96	•	\$1,246.18
		Bal. on hand, Dec. 31/94	871.78
Helen Callaghan Bequest	\$1306.60	·	\$2,117.96
Provincial Deposit Accounts	\$1432.95		

Destally Georn

Dorothy Acorn, Treasurer

ST. PETER'S CATHEDRAL CHURCH SCHOOL 1994 ANNUAL REPORT

We are pleased to present the 1994 Annual Report for our Cathedral Church School. Our Church School continues to thrive with a stable attendance and great teacher support.

We closed off our 1993-1994 year in June with a very successful Church School picnic at Strathgartney. We would like to broaden the attendance at this most enjoyable event to include all members of our Cathedral family, and not only Church School families.

We were treated to a marvellous pancake and sausage breakfast, prepared by the Inglis Group, at our fall registration in October. Thirty-six students are registered for 1994-95:

CLASS	STUDENTS	TEACHERS
Kindergarten Grade 1	5 7	Erin Hutchings, Rachael MacDonald Janet Doiron
Grade 1 Grade 2-3	6	Kristina Chandler, Katie Woodside
Grade 4-5 Grade 6-7	13 5	Shirley Nichols, Margo Ball Rory Francis

Martin Carter continued to hold Adult Classes during the year.

In October, eight of our children received the Sacrament of Confirmation, administered by Bishop Peters: James Arsenault, Matthew Chandler, Graeme Francis, Vicki MacEachern, Catherine Nicholson, Andrew Richardson, Lindsay West, and Timothy Woodside.

The Christmas season brought our beautiful Children's Christmas Eve Service, followed on December 28 by our annual Christmas Pageant and Jesus' Birthday.

We would like to thank all our teachers and assistants for their dedication to the Church School and the spiritual growth of our children. Thank you also to Father Harris for his continued support and guidance.

Sincerely,

Janet Doiron, Co-Superintendent Rory Francis, Co-Superintendent

REPORT OF THE CATHEDRAL CHOIRS

Father Harris, members of the Vestry, and Parishioners of St. Peter's Cathedral, the following is the report of the Cathedral Choirs for 1994.

During 1994 the Cathedral Senior Choir maintained a membership of 26. The Junior Choir started off the year with 11 members, dropped off to 8 early in the fall, but ended the year with 10 members. The Choirs attended 40 Wednesday evening rehearsals and 6 extra rehearsals for special services. In addition, the choirs sang for 52 Sunday morning Masses, 19 extra Feast Day, Holy Week and Evening Services, 2 Weddings, 2 Burial Office, and 2 Requiems. Members of the Choir also provided music for the Pageant for the annual Parish Christmas Concert, and several members participated in the Hymn Festival sponsored by the Royal Canadian College of Organists in October.

Ascension Day was, once again, gloriously celebrated, with our 3rd Annual Latin Mass, during which the Senior Choir performed Haydn's "Mass of St. John of God" and Cazzatti's "Laudate Domino" with orchestra.

In observance of the Cathedral's 125th anniversary year, the Choirs prepared considerable new music, with emphasis on compositions of former parishioners and on the type of music which would have been sung in the parish in years past, of most particular note being the re-introduction of the "Missa de Angelis" which was in regular use during Canon Malone's incumbency.

Expansion of the organ continues, with 1995 earmarked for significant restoration to the console. This will be a very expensive process, and although we hope to cover part of the expenses through grants, there will be some cost to the parish. Donations to the Organ Fund towards this restoration of the console would be gratefully received, and would make excellent memorials. If interested, please speak with Fr. Harris or me.

I would like to take this opportunity to express my most sincere thanks to the members of both choirs for their loyalty to the Church, to music, and to me. The Cathedral's choristers are very supportive people, committed to offering the best that they can to our worship, and it is a privilege to work with them. In addition, I wish to thank Father Harris and all those parishioners who have encouraged us so much, and who have helped to make St. Peter's musical tradition so fine.

Special thanks is due to our assistant organists, Susan Stensch and Gloria Jay, for their help in playing the 9:30 Sunday morning services, the Stations of the Cross and extra weekday Masses during Lent, the Ecumenical Noon-time Services sponsored by the Charlottetown Christian Council during Holy Week, and the choral services while I was on vacation.

I would also like to acknowledge, with gratitude, the special financial support shown the Choir and the Organ Fund by the Binney Group and individual members of the Parish.

Respectfully submitted,

F. Dan Reesor

F. Alan Reesor,

Organist and Choirmaster

CATHEDRAL COURIERS ANNUAL REPORT - 1994

In this the 125th Anniversary Year, the Cathedral Couriers have endeavoured to keep our Parish Family informed of the many special services and activities by making regular and sometimes extra deliveries.

It is with gratitude that we note that all Courier Zone Captains remain unchanged and gradually we are coming to know each of you within our various zones and we trust that parishioners welcome their Courier visitors.

Once again Father Harris invited the Couriers to meet at the Rectory in April and following Corporate Communion in All Souls' Chapel, some thirty Couriers gathered at the Rectory for coffee and our yearly meeting. Several decisions were reached:

- 1. that the mailboxes in the Cathedral porch should always be cleared and deliveries made by the last Sunday of each month, and
- 2. that within each zone the Couriers might help parishioners meet other parishioners living in their immediate neighbourhood.

However, this is not always possible as there continue to be many members of St. Peter's family moving frequently!

Again we would ask you to help us keep up-to-date by notifying your Courier or the Church Office of any changes of name, address, and/or telephone numbers in your family. Thank you.

Respectfully submitted,

Constance V. Macmillan Betty Blake Kitty Orford

CATHEDRAL SIDESMEN'S REPORT FOR 1994

At present we have approximately fifty people, men and women, who serve at all three services on Sundays and at the special services also. Many thanks to them all.

We can always use more sidesmen. If you are interested in serving your church in this way, please let either Nancy Warren or Evie Rogers know.

Respectfully submitted,

Mancy Warren

St. Peter's Cathedral Monthly

The Cathedral's 125th Anniversary Year was the 35th year of publication of *The Cathedral Monthly*. Canon Malone began the newsletter in 1922; it retired with him in 1952. Its second life, with Canon Malone's original masthead and Personal and Parochial column, began in 1990.

The Cathedral Monthly was published 10 times in 1994. In previous years there had been a combined September/October issue; in 1994 the Summer issue was omitted and a September one produced instead. The average printing remained at 425 copies per issue. These were for parishioners, post-secondary students, paid subscriptions, Cathedral and Diocesan Archives, office, files, and a few for Father Harris to give to visitors and prospective parishioners. Complimentary copies are mailed to former Rectors and we are told that this is very much appreciated.

The cost of printing increased dramatically this year, the first major increase since late 1990. Fortunately, gifts and the direct financial support of parishioners helped to reduce the impact of this on the Church's financial position. This year, for the first time, receipts (donations) and expenditures of *The Cathedral Monthly* are shown as separate items in the parish financial statement.

Two very large gifts received were a bequest of \$500 from the Estate of Frank Sumner Orford and the donation of a Transcription Machine from Paula Connolly. An anonymous donor provided \$47 for graphics material and the Binney Group gave \$100 for a printer cartridge. We are grateful to parishioners who used the blue church envelope to contribute directly \$434 toward the cost of publishing the newsletter.

When all goes well, The Cathedral Monthly is in the mail boxes in the Cathedral porch on the second last Sunday of the month (with the exception of the Christmas and Easter issues). On the last Sunday of the month, the Cathedral Couriers deliver with the mail any copies which have not been picked up by parishioners or members of their families. Because mailing costs are so high, it would otherwise be impossible to reach every parishioner 10 times per year. The help of Connie Macmillan and the Couriers is invaluable.

Subscriptions at \$13.00 per year run to December 31 but may begin at any time calculated at the rate of \$1.25 per month. These rates generally cover mailing costs only but, after three and a half years, we were happy to find a surplus had accumulated just large enough to finance a cover, printed in colour, for the 125th Anniversary Year issue of June 1994.

Twenty subscribers have renewed for 1995, sending the newsletter to family, friends, and godchildren living in different parts of the world. We have learned directly from several that they enjoy receiving it, and on at least two occasions of which we are aware, other publications have reprinted *Cathedral Monthly* articles.

We continue to look for writers among our parish family who will tell us about articles that they would be comfortable writing, and we value ideas from parishioners on subjects they wish to see covered in the newsletter. Please continue to give us items for The Personal and Parochial column so that important events in the life of parish families will not be missed. (Tips are always verified; sources are confidential!)

Thank you to Father Harris for his patience and his generous time commitment to the newsletter, to Island Offset Inc., and to all who helped and offered encouragement. On the back page of each issue you will find the names of those who contributed in a tangible way, making it a pleasure to produce that issue for you.

Lily Anschutz, Paula Connolly, Peggy Holland, Brenda Large, Lois MacLaren, George Weatherby, Donalda Winter, Gaie Woodside

Financial Report

Printing Costs

\$4031.51

Receipts

Envelopes 434.00

Orford Bequest 500.00

Total Receipts

934.00

Net Cost to Parish (73¢ per copy)

\$3097.51

REPORT OF CEMETERY COMMITTEE CATHEDRAL CHURCH OF ST. PETER'S

Robert Burhoe and his son are caretakers and handle general maintenance including grass cutting, cleaning, pruning, etc.

Plot fee is \$175.00 per grave. This fee goes into an endowment fund to ensure perpetual care of the cemetery. The care of headstones is not covered by the plot fee.

We continue a policy of fiscal restraint so that the endowment fund continues to build and will provide future funds for future projects for the cemetery.

The twentieth annual memorial service was well attended and seems to be well appreciated by our congregation.

Burials in 199% = 5

Respectfully submitted,

Paul Kays

REPORT OF SACRISTAN

JANUARY, 1995

Frank Weatherby

I am pleased to report on behalf of myself and assistant David Kays.

Thank you to Father Peter Harris for his interest and support of St. Peter's Cathedral Servers Guild. Thank you also to Father Jacques Smith as chaplain of the Guild. Father Smith continues to provide a French Mass on Saturday at 4:00. Perhaps parishoners who are unable to attend Sunday services could attend the French Mass on Saturday. A bilingual form of the service is available.

Thank you also to the parents of the servers for their encouragement and interest. Servers serve the parish in various capacities such as thurifer, boat boy, crucifer, taperer, banner bearer, etc. The Servers Guild have a quantity of servers crests on hand, however, there is a shortage of funds for the server rings and any support would be appreciated.

Servers Guild Senior, University, etc - 10 Active - 10

Respectfully submitted,

Paul Kays, Sacristan

David Kays, Assistant

ST. PETER'S CATHEDRAL MOTHERS' UNION ANNUAL REPORT - 1994

The Mothers' Union met five times during 1994 with an average attendance of six.

The executive for the 1994/95 term:

Enrolling Member - Janice MacKinnon
Secretary/Treasurer - Annie Carter
Literature Secretary - Lynn MacDonald
Phoning Committee - Philippa Ploughman
Fund Raising - Cathy Edward

Activities during the past year included:

- Simnel Cakes for Mothering Sunday
- Reception for the Patronal Festival
- Cleaning and re-stocking the Creche
- Chapel and Pot Luck Supper with guests at the Rectory in December

Outreach: - \$42 to the Baby Food for Bosnia Campaign

- \$100 to the Northern Clergy Families Fund

Our ongoing fund raising project of muffin sales during the coffee hour is our only source of income. Money raised helps us to be self supporting and to provide funds to needy organizations or special projects within the Cathedral. The support of the parish is greatly appreciated.

Submitted by Annie Carter, Secretary

THE CATHEDRAL CHURCH OF ST. PETER YOUTH GROUP ANNUAL REPORT - 1994

The St. Peter's Cathedral Youth Group met 10 times during 1994. Activities included:

- Evensong in Chapel followed by Chili Supper and devotional at Rick and Margo Ball's home.
- Bowling followed by refreshments, games and devotional at Jennifer King's home.
- Lenten Theme Bible Balderdash in Cotton Room.
- Corporate Communion followed by Brunch at the Rectory.
- Meeting in Cathedral Hall with devotional and discussion led by Ann Nichols and Craig O'Brien.
- October meeting in North Granville at summer home of Brenda Large.
- Evening of Volleyball
- Swim at Montague Aquatic Centre
- December Progressive Supper

Approximately 20 young people are on the Youth Group list.

I wish to thank the following for their help and support during the past year: Rick & Margo Ball, Brenda Large, Pauline MacKinnon, Ann Nichols, Sarah Stevenson, and those who opened their doors to the Youth Group during the past year, and everyone who helped with transport and other helpful acts.

Submitted by Annie Carter, Fr. Harris

REPORT OF THE CAMP KINGSTON COMMITTEE, 1994

The Committee met about three times during the year. Camp Kingston and the Camping Program were the main topic of several Diocesan Church Society Council meetings throughout the year. The summary of discussions, and decisions made, was the result of DCS meetings.

JANUARY 1994

A motion to reopen Camp Kingston for operation in the summer of 1994 was defeated. A motion that the present Camp Committee be directed to organize a Camp, at some location, for Anglican camp for this year (facility on P.E.I.) was carried. The Camp Committee began investigating the possibility of renting a camping facility for the 1994 season.

ANNUAL MEETING, APRIL 1994

Father Harris reviewed the events of the past year, describing the problems encountered by the various inspectors (Health, Fire, and others). A handout, outlining several possible ways of dealing with Camp Kingston, was circulated.

After considerable discussion, a show of hands indicated that:

- a. 6 bring the Camp up to safe standards and further develop it;
- b. 1 demolish the Camp and rebuild on the same site.
- c. 2 sell the Camp, buy another one;
- d. 31 sell property, buy another, but not do anything with it for now.
- e. 31 dispose of Camp Kingston and rent another Camp.

It was moved and seconded that the choices "d" and "e" be referred to the DCS Council for consideration and expedition.

Decision To sell the Camp Kingston property. The Camping Program will continue — at a rented facility.

SEPTEMBER 1994

REPORT OF REGISTRAR/GENERAL ASSISTANT

Twenty-four children attended the Camp, August 22 to 27, 1994, at the rented camp facility, Camp Keir.

We had the Camp Keir staff Cook and Waterfront Director for the week. Among the Counsellors were two girls who were Camp Keir campers and a male teen who also had been a Camp Keir camper. In addition, we had two Anglican teenage "Junior Counsellors".

The only missing ingredient to an otherwise super Camp week was participation and support of the Clergy. Two priests visited for a few hours each: one on Wednesday and one on Friday. In addition, another visited for a short while on Friday. Probably the children preferred sports and swimming (maybe even "crafts"), but this is a Church Camp ...

Rev'd. Lori Ramsey has agreed to attend Camp next year. I would like to see two or three priests make a commitment — that way, if something unforeseen happened, there would be back-up Clergy.

REPORT OF THE CAMP KINGSTON COMMITTEE, 1994, cont'd.

On a positive note, all parents I spoke to tell me their child is pleased with the Camp and wants to come back in 1995.

For the most part, the Camp ran smoothly. The direction of Greg Shepherd was excellent. Now that we know what the facility is like, the preparation for another year will likely be easier.

The Cook and Waterfront Director, when asked their opinion, agreed that the children were happy, the staff got along well; more organization and more extensive Chapel services could be beneficial.

FYI STATS

24 CAMPERS - 19 GIRLS, 5 BOYS		09 STAFF/COUNSELLORS	
Anglicans	11	Anglican	03
Anglican/R. Catholic	06	R. Catholic	01
R. Catholic	02	Presbyterian	04
United	03	Uncertain	01
Presbyterian	01		
Unknown	01	-	
Total	24	Total	09

The Camp has been booked for August 21-26,1995 (Monday to Saturday).

This Report has dealt mainly with the Camping Program. The Camp Kingston Committee has been dissolved and replaced by two committees — the Camping Program Committee and the Property Committee (whose immediate attention is on the disposal of Camp Kingston).

Father Peter Harris Chairman, Camping Program Paula Connolly Camp Registrar

PaulaComnolly

CHARLOTTETOWN CHRISTIAN COUNCIL 1994 Annual Report

The Charlottetown Christian Council meets once per month at St. Peter's Cathedral. Preceding the dinner and meeting is a service of worship in All Souls' Chapel.

The Council meets to discuss many topics of interest and concern to the community. The main topics of interest this year were as follows:

The Triennial Assembly of the Canadian Council of Churches was held in Charlottetown, May 14-18, 1994, and was well attended by delegates from across the country.

The shelter for the homeless and/or halfway house reported that the financial status is fair at the moment, but further monetary support is required to continue its operation. An appeal is being made to area churches to begin fund raising efforts to ease the financial burden on the shelter.

In respect of the Chaplaincy programme at the Queen Elizabeth Hospital, a coordinator has been appointed to fill the vacancy left by retired clergy.

A conflict arose at the Sleepy Hollow Correctional Institution in relation to the scheduling of noisy recreational activities in the gym at the same time as worship services were being held in the chapel, next door. A letter to the Superintendent at the jail solved the problem to everyone's satisfaction.

As usual, the year ended with a Christmas service and party at Sleepy Hollow Correctional Centre, at which Fr. Smith was presented with a special and much deserved gift in honour of his dedicated years of service as Chaplain at Sleepy Hollow.

Respectfully submitted by:

Susan Stensch and Lois MacLaren

SLEEPY HOLLOW CHAPLAINCY REPORT

Locked up - Rejected by society - Make life worth living

The prison ministry system in our country is a magnified reflection on the moral decay in our society. Priorities that prisons have: 90% of the budget goes to the physical lock-up, housing and feeding of the prisoner; 10% or less goes to rehabilitation. No programming money goes to spiritual development. They are not overly enthusiastic about the spiritual aspects of the life transformation process.

In the history of the world, there will have to be an end to crime. Motivation is the way to freedom, the road to change is by no means an easy one; my advice for each of you is to look inside yourself ... and stop lying to yourself!

A young man, came to the chapel with a personal problem. He was completely dejected and depressed; tormented by an exasperating frustration. "Why did I do it?" he kept asking, as though unable to believe he could have been so stupid. "What is wrong with me? I had the opportunity of a lifetime, and I blew it...."

This young man was so beside himself, that he excited my deepest sympathy. I gave him the following suggestions on how he might learn to handle mistakes in the future. Learn from your mistakes — positive action. A mistake is not something to complain about or to be ashamed of, it is a great teacher. Mistakes are an issue in life that all of us must understand and deal with.

A young man in prison is realizing the impact of loneliness for the first time since he has been separated from his family and friends. If he has never had any Christian training he will assume that God and church are for others, not for him. If he did have some religious training in his childhood he now feels that God has let him down. He does not understand the Good News of the Gospel. If he is a Christian, he may need the reassurance of the security of the Believer, the personal value that he has as a child of God. The non-Christian inmate needs to know that God loves him, that Jesus Christ died for him.

Rehabilitation The Christian knows that there is no one beyond the power of the divine grace. We can never regard anyone as hopeless, or beyond the hope of reform. Christ seeks always to bring us to repentance and new life. It is easy to blame environment and heredity but there is only hope for a person when we treat them as responsible, acknowledging that Christ is the centre of our life and not self. I said to my friends God cares and wants to help you and you need God's help. Many prisoners feel unworthy and undeserving of God's attention. True freedom is not getting out of prison. It's freedom from guilt, from fear and anxiety.

Often I have asked myself what it is which best indicates that a person in prison has grown and developed through his incarceration and have concluded that it is the capacity to be thankful and the ability to get out of one's self and be concerned for other people.

Again and again our government agencies have received large appropriations of money to launch campaigns to reduce crime ... The results have been mostly failures; the reaction is a demand for more prisons, longer sentences; more police officers; and of course, more taxes.

Why not try a better approach??? Every church should include prison ministry and support because the jails and prisons in this province are among its most neglected mission field. The church should minister to the families of the inmates. They haven't committed any crimes, yet our society has a tendency to reject them as if they had. The church can and should help.

The chaplain is available to assist parishes in developing their awareness of possible church responses to crime.

The Rev'd. Jacques Smith Senior chaplain

COMMUNITY AND FAMILY SERVICES P.E.I. ANNUAL REPORT 1994-1995 REPRESENTATIVE: CYRIL ARMSTRONG

"For innumerable evils have compassed me about; mine iniquities have taken hold of me, so that I am not able to look up; they are more than the hairs of my head: therefore my heart faileth me. Psalms 40.12

The Community and Family Services has seen a lot of changes that are forming a better organization, plus those who sponsor this organization recognize their contributions are justly spent in helping others.

These are some actions that have happened in the past year.

- We ran successful turkey, and lobster fund raising suppers.
- We moved to a new location that reduces our annual rent, which we share with the Alzheimer's P.E.I.
- We had reduced our staff to one. We then brought the deficit into line, and have since added a part-time staff person.
- Beginning 1994 our deficit was around (\$18,000.00). Beginning 1995 we have a bank balance of \$4,450.00
- We have added new programs which are explained in detail with the extra sheet following this report.
- The number of clients helped, invoice/fee collection, and E.A.P. contracts have all increased.
- With wise consideration we have induced Stewart Bennie to become the Executive Treasurer.

Those who wish to contribute your donation directly can send it to:

Community and Family Services P.E.I. 166 Fitzroy St., Charlottetown, P.E.I. C1A 1S1 892-2441

Your representative: CYRIL ARMSTRONG

ST. PETER'S CATHEDRAL MEN'S ASSOCIATION REPORT

The Men's Association has provided another year of fellowship of men who have met at the dinner table through the watchful care of the Inglis Group.

We had a successful venture with 50 diners attending the annual June lobster dinner. The annual pancake dinner on Shrove Tuesday was cancelled due to inclement weather.

An interesting evening was held in May when the parish was given insight into a person's drug addiction as told by an R.C.M.P. drug officer. Their life changing as there is a frightening slide towards debauchery, crime, and hopelessness.

This year we will begin with the annual pancake supper February 28.

The present bank balance shows \$158.99.

We are in the process of organizing a great year of activities.

Cyril Armstrong, President.